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January 25, 2010
The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

I am pleased to transmit for King County Council consideration the Future of Agriculture Realize Meaningful Solutions (FARMS) Report, prepared by the Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD) of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) and the King County Agriculture Commission, and a proposed motion endorsing its findings.  This report is in response to Ordinance 16172, adopted in July 2008, which directed DNRP and the King County Agriculture Commission to: 1. prepare a report on the future of agriculture in the Agricultural Production Districts (APDs) of King County, and; 2. make recommendations related the appropriate size for agricultural accessory buildings.  

The report focuses on agricultural issues in the APDs, as called for by the ordinance, but there is recognition of the importance of agriculture in the broader rural areas as well.  There is a significant amount of agriculture occurring in the rural area outside the APDs.  Most of the recommendations in this report are applicable to agriculture throughout the county.
As noted in the attachment to this letter, the resources and financial support for many of the recommendations will need to be identified as part of the implementation process.  In addition, many of the funds traditionally used by King County to support regional agriculture and agricultural drainage and water quality, respectively the general fund and the Surface Water Management fund, are under significant fiscal pressure.  
Consistent with council direction, the report generally represents the perspective of the agricultural community.  However, many of the issues are complex and have strong advocates for a variety of different perspectives.  In addition there are many high priority competing needs for all funds that support agriculture.  As a result partnerships will be necessary in order to find common ground and implement the recommendations.

The motion directs DNRP to convene a regional coalition to evaluate financial and resource needs to implement the recommendations.  The recommendations identify actions and funding necessary to sustain economically viable agriculture in King County over the next ten years.  The motion also requests that WLRD work with the King County Agriculture Commission, the Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES), the King Conservation District, the cities in King County and other community groups to evaluate and report back to the council on regional funding options and appropriate service providers for implementation of these recommendations.
An important element of the FARMS Report was hearing directly from farmers and the public regarding the future of agriculture.  In early 2009, the Agriculture Commission sponsored public meetings in each of the APDs and on Vashon-Maury Island.  Each meeting was facilitated by an Agriculture Commissioner from the area who was familiar with the attendees and the issues particular to that APD or, in the case of Vashon-Maury Island, agricultural needs on the islands.  Participants were asked about their operations and plans for the future.  In addition there were opportunities for people to share their comments through written surveys.
The Agriculture Commission also completed a lengthy process of research and discussion to evaluate the appropriate size for agricultural accessory buildings.  They agreed that sufficient regulations exist under applicable code related to building size, namely impervious surface limits and buffer requirements, and that a wide range of agricultural building sizes should be allowed to accommodate the diverse uses.  It was noted that most farmers could only afford to construct a building that their business could support and the best way to support agriculture in this regard is not to further restrict the infrastructure a farmer needs to stay in business.

The commission made recommendations on how to help resolve challenges related to water (flooding, drainage, and irrigation), economic development, keeping farmers farming, farmer succession, developing a farm-city connection and financial support for the agriculture program.

Many of the challenges identified in this report do not have easy answers.  Keeping farmland affordable, decreasing risks to local production, ensuring there will be a new generation of farmers, and reducing impacts from adjacent urban land uses are all challenges for which we have not identified solutions.  The report calls for more effort and for getting others involved in a regional discussion about these important issues and how to solve them.
I recommend that the council endorse the FARMS report and approve this motion.  If you have any further questions or concerns, please feel free to contact Mark Isaacson, Division Director of the Water and Land Resources Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-6587.
Sincerely,
Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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